Village of Coxsackie

Public Hearing Minutes

Local Law # 6-A of 2017-To Repeal Local Law No. 4 of 2008 and Amend Chapter 87 of the Village of Coxsackie Code

December 11, 2017


The Public Hearing was called to order by Mayor Mark Evans at 6:25 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald.

Mayor Evans gave a brief overview of the local law, stating that this is a revision to the Proposed Local Law #6 of 2017 that was introduced at the Public Hearing back in October. After written comment was received and taken into consideration, corrections were made to the proposed law. When this is done, the Village needs to go through the entire process over again. No action on Local Law #6-A of 2017 will be taken until after it is reviewed by the Greene County Planning Board at their next meeting on December 20th. 
Mayor Evans then opened the meeting for public comment. 

Gregg Ursprung of Bergmann Associates, present on behalf of UMH, stated that UMH has reviewed the revised local law. He stated that the requirement of a minimum of twenty five percent (25%) of the total mobile home park area having to be reserved for recreational facilities available to all mobile home park residents, and perimeter landscaping not be included as part of the required recreational facility area is not fair. He said that the proposed minimum area and density requirements of each mobile home site having occupancy of no less than 10,000 square feet is excessive, since this is already an existing requirement for a subdivision. He stated that the proposed minimum requirements for lot coverage not exceeding 25 percent of the designated mobile home site is excessive as well, since the NYS DOH minimum is 5,000 square feet which is consistent with other municipalities, such as the Town of Coxsackie, Catskill and Athens. He said that the proposed minimum area and density requirements stating that any mobile home shall be at least 20 feet from any other mobile home or from the closest edge of fencing, from the closest edge of a driveway, or from any accessory structure associated with another mobile home is not possible if the units they are looking to build have attached garages. He also stated that he feels that the requirement that each mobile home, including porches or decks shall be at least 20 feet from the closest paved surface of a street or sidewalk is too strict. 

Sam Landy of UMH stated that UMH has had meetings with various Trustees of the Village of Coxsackie Board over the years going all the way back to 2006. He said that their project cannot be built with the current restrictions outlined in the proposed local law. UMH would like to build first class manufactured homes. The property in the Village of Coxsackie is a phenomenal location for residents to be close to Albany and the NYS Thruway. The new proposed local law decreases the amount of density and makes their project unfeasible. The homes they are looking to build would look less like a trailer park and more like a community, with homes that have attached garages, sidewalks, a pool and landscaping.

David Engel of Nolan & Heller, present on behalf of UMH, stated that there are serious flaws in the proposed local law. The proposed law as it applies to UMH renders their project unfeasible.  UMH owns the only parcel in the Village of Coxsackie that is zoned MDR3, and that there are no other parcels in the community zoned for mobile home parks. He said that the Village’s proposed local law affects UMH directly and that he fears that the law has been developed to stand in the way of their project. He stated that UMH feels that there is a lot wrong with the proposal and that the 3 minutes that he is afforded to speak is not enough time, when at the previous Public Hearing he was at least given 5 minutes. He stated that the average household income for Coxsackie is around $ 36,000, and that is lower than a lot of similar areas. He said that the community can only benefit from the project. The job market is growing, and people are looking for affordable housing close to major areas such as Albany. He said that he has written a letter to the Mayor addressing UMH’s concerns, and he hopes that the Board considers all their points. He said that statements that were made at the last Public Hearing alluded to the fact that the Village Board was proposing this local law because Chapter 87 of the Village Code was out of date. He feels that this is misleading and not truthful. There has been no determination of findings that Chapter 87 needs updating, since nothing has changed in relation to the zoning affected since it was last updated in 2008. He stated that UMH is a wildly successful business, and rather than looking at UMH as a problem, the Village should look at them as a resource. He also stated that nobody is looking to put 160 units up all at once. This project would be phased over time. 

JD Fielding, Village resident, stated that he does not like the way that Mr. Engel, Attorney for UMH, addresses the residents of the community. He talks down to and treats residents like they are backwoods and uneducated. He said that the folks of UMH are belittling and condescending towards residents. He said that he feels that this project is not responsible development, and the majority of the folks in the Village want their community to stay small. He said that anyone who supports UMH’s project for the sole purpose of lining their pockets or benefitting themselves in politics should be ashamed of themselves. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Public Hearing will remain open for 30 days and written comment can be submitted to the Village Clerk.

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Public Hearing was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]The meeting was adjourned at 6:40 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk 


